Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



An unfailing harbinger of spring is Lindenwood's botany classes and the college greenhouse. When March winds blow, students learn the secrets of nature in this modern botany laboratory and study the practical application in the greenhouse.

Around the Lindenwood Campus

Lindenwood's chapter of the League of Women Voters won mention in an article in the February issue of Mademoiselle, which told of the activities of college chapters of the League in Mid-Western colleges. The article pointed out, among other things, the Lindenwood chapter's activities in getting voters to the polls on election days.

Tau Sigma, honorary dance sorority, presented its annual recital on February 28 in Roemer Auditorium. The program featured a dance-drama, "The Little Match Girl." Among the members who had leading roles were Miss Jody Liebermann, president of the chapter, Carol Clayton, Lucette Stumberg, Hazel Clay, Marilyn Mangum, Patricia Stull and Juanita Pardee.

Lindenwood's 1947 Romeo, selected by Miss Lizabeth Scott, Paramount Picture star, is Boyce Buckner, of Pike View, Ky. He was entered by Miss June Burba, a Junior, of Hodgenville, Ky. Other winners in the contest were entered by Miss Mary Dell, of St. Louis. Miss Marilyn Mangum, of Greenville, Tenn., Miss Jean Shelton, of Joplin, Mo., Miss Sue Stegall, of Hannibal, Mo., and Miss Waynette Garvin. Autographed pictures of Miss Scott were presented to the winners by the Linden Bark staff.

Miss Virginia Lee Winham, pianist, and Milton F. Rehg, baritone, of Lindenwood's music faculty, gave a faculty vesper concert in Roemer Auditorium on February 9.

A notable social event of the new semester was the "Sweetheart Swirl" given on February 15 in Butler Gymnasium by the Freshman Class.

The Student Christian Association will sponsor the observance of Religious Emphasis Week on the campus, beginning March 12. A number of outside speakers have been secured for the programs.

Dr. John Thomas, head of Lindenwood's Music Department, was one of the speakers at the convention of the National Association of Music Teachers in St. Louis in February.

Dr. Jessie Bernard, of the Sociology Department, was a contributor to the forum on divorce published recently in the Institute of Social Order, a journal of St. Louis University.

Miss Louise McGraw, president of the Student Government Association, and Miss Nancy Kern, Junior Class representative, attended a regional meeting of the American Branch of International Union of Students recently at Washington University in St. Louis.

Dr. Mary Talbot, of the Biology Department, represented Lindenwood recently at a science symposium at Rockford College, Rockford, Ill., in celebration of that college's 100th anniversary.

The Lindenwood's Girls' Chorus, directed by Milton F. Re'ng, sang at a mass meeting at the Tyler Place Presbyterian Church in St. Louis on February 18. Dr. Daniel A. Poling, president of the World's Christian Endeavor Union, was the speaker.

One hundred and eighteen students are listed on the Dean's Honor Roll for outstanding scholarship during the first semester. This list includes 49 Freshmen, 28 Sophomores, 21 Juniors and 20 Seniors.

In this Issue:

Teacher Training at Lindenwood

Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1930

Military Queen
Page Five

Alumna Is Stylist Page Six

Alumnae News

Pages Eight, Nine and Ten

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 120

March, 1947

No. 7

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Lindenwood Enrollment in Teacher Training Is Above National Average

College Is Doing Its Share to Help Meet National Shortage of Teachers and to Raise Educational Standards

> By Dr. RAYMOND L. GARNETT Head of Lindenwood's Educational Department

ALMOST all the students who come to Lindenwood have come up through our public schools. Throughout the years we have noted a steady improvement in the quality of students who have enrolled from our high schools. There are signs now, however, which point to a backward trend in student preparation for college.

That of itself is serious. Probably more serious is the likelihood that the great majority of young people who do not enroll in college will be less well educated to meet the problems of our times. Just when the hazards of life are more formidable than at any time in our history, we are experiencing a serious depression in our public school system.

The alarming facts have been quoted often of late in newspapers, journals, and on the radio. There is no need to reproduce them here. Every inquiring citizen knows that in his own community the shortage of qualified and competent teachers has been felt keenly. The facts are that for every year since the war began, the profession has lost many more qualified teachers than our teacher education institutions have produced. We have gone back again and again to our reserves of former teachers until the supply has been quite well depleted. We have had to take many who, in normal times, would have been rejected as unfit. Even with the lowering of standards of selection, we still have more than two million children without teachers.

Pursuing the facts a bit further, it appears that not only are fewer young people entering upon preparation for teaching, but the quality of those who do enter is lower. A number of reasons are given for so many of our brightest young men's and women's boycotting teaching as a life career. They cite the relatively low pay, but they also dwell upon the questionable esteem in which teachers are held and the personal indignities to which teachers often are subjected. Any learned profession which cannot depend upon its replacements from the most competent group of young people is sure to deteriorate.

Thoughtful citizens have a vitally important service to perform if our cultural heritage is to remain secure, and if the abundant life that we have known is to become an inspiration to the peoples of the world. Teaching as an essential service to our young citizens must be dignified, and those who teach must be held

Advertising Manager



Miss Virginia Beazley, of Salina, Kan., who is advertising manager of the 1947 Linden Leaves. A Junior, she is a member of Alpha Sigma Tau, Pi Gamma Mu, Sigma Tau Delta, the League of Women Voters, the Press Club, the International Relations Club, Der Deutsche Verein and the Kansas Club.

high in public esteem. Furthermore, those who teach must be made economically secure in their work, so that they themselves may partake to greater extent in the more abundant life of which they teach their pupils.

The situation is not as discouraging as it may appear to be. Already much has been done to counteract the forces that have so seriously depleted the ranks of our well-educated teachers. Salaries have been increased wherever possible, and other inducements have been made to improve the desirability of teaching.

We at Lindenwood have fared better in our teacher education division than have the strictly teacher preparation institutions. Our enrollments in teaching courses have held up to more than half the pre-war figures, and that is much better than the national average of about one-fourth. Furthermore, the quality of students has actually improved. This year there are good indications that there is more interest in teaching among our students than at any time since the coming of the war.

Members of Class of 1930 Answer Alumnae Roll Call

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we present the first installment of the roll call of the Class of 1930. Seventeen years after leaving the campus, the following members have responded to the request for news about themselves and their activities:

Julia A. Thomson (Mrs. Lucien Rene Gallais), 6323 Potomac St., St. Louis: "I have been living in St. Louis for almost eight years now, but I am still a St. Charles girl at heart and spend quite a few weekends with my dad and brother there. My husband is a teacher in Soldan High School here in St. Louis. We have a little girl, Michele, who is 4. My life might seem uneventful and dull to a career wcman, but what mother's life is ever really uninteresting? My main hobby is still reading—for which I snatch time which I could well spend in household tasks. I do lots of sewing for little girls need gobs and gobs of clothes."

Elisabeth Marcella Pinkerton (Mrs. Gerald Leighty), 211 West Main St., Sparta, Ill.: "The past sixteen years of my life have been active and full of many pleasant experiences. Since leaving Lindenwood, I have completed a secretarial course, studied business law and foreign languages, and held responsible positions in St. Louis and San Francisco. The years that I lived in San Francisco extended over a period that included the World's Fair, our four years of war, and the United Nations Conference. Thus many celebrities and interesting events were brought to San Francisco which I greatly enjoyed. At the present time, I am living with my mother in Sparta. My days are happily filled working as secretary to the Farm Adviser, editing a paper, and raising my small daughter, Elisabeth Jean."

Mildred McClain (Mrs. Walter L. Scott), 2055 Watson St., Glendale, Calif.: "After graduating from Lindenwood, I attended the University of Missouri and graduated in 1933. I went to St. Louis to work at the Federal Land Bank for the next three years where I met Walter Scott. We were married in May, 1936. We moved to Glendale, where I have been a busy houswife and mother ever since. We have a son, Billy Lee, 3½, who certainly keeps me busy—especially while his father was in the service for three years. I really have little time between club and church work, but would love to see any of the girls here in Southern California if there are any living around here."

Nell Henninger (Mrs. Walter F. Williams), 3449 Shenandoah St., Dallas, Texas: "After leaving L. C., I received my B. S. from Baylor at Belton, Texas. Then I taught Physical Education for seven years in Oklahoma. In 1936, Walter Williams and I were married in Okmulgee, Okla. We lived in Tulsa, Chicago, Houston, and now I believe we are in Dallas to stay. The last three years we have been busy enjoying the young man in our family."

Eulalia Geiger (Mrs. Harold E. Petersen), 2902 Frederich Blvd., St. Joseph, Mo.: "I graduated from Kansas University in 1932 with a Bachelor of Music in Public School Music and then taught high school music for one year. When Dr. Petersen was accepted as a resident interne in the Children's Hospital at Oakland, Calif., we decided the trip out, the twelve months there, and the trip back would make a wonderful honeymoon, so I gave up as a teacher and became a doctor's wife. When we came back to St. Joseph, where Doctor is practicing pediatrics, I became active in A. A. U. W. We organized a music study group and I served on the board several years. As a doctor's wife I have worked in the Woman's Auxiliary to the Buchanan County Medical Society and served as its president. As my girls became of Sunday School age, I went into that in both the Nursery and Primary departments; then came school and P.T.A. However, during my year as head of our P.T.A., Patricia Hal arrived! With the two older girls reaching Scout age, I found myself deeply involved in Girl Scouts, and this year I am Commissioner of our organization. Our organization has almost seventeen hundred members registered. These activities, together with running a household for a doctor husband and three daughters, makes every day a full one. Janet is 11; Virginia, almost 9. They visited Lindenwood with us two years ago and have already chosen their rooms-Irwin of course! Patricia is not quite 2, but she will be there eventually. I am looking forward to the years that will add to L. C.'s enrollment the names of the three Petersen girls, Janet 1957, Virginia 1959, and Patsy 1966."

Mary Elizabeth Mason (Mrs. Emmett E. Scantlin), 311 N. Curtis St., Pratt, Kan.: "After graduating in 1930 with that most delightful class—yes, it was girls—I received an M. A. degree in personnel administration in 1931 from New York University. Consequently, when I returned to Kansas, I entered the social welfare field, first as caseworker in a private agency, and later continued in public welfare administrative

(Continued on Page 6)

Lindenwood Student Reigns As Queen of Military Academy Ball

MISS JOYCE NELSON, a Lindenwood freshman, was chosen by the students of the Missouri Military Academy at Mexico, Mo., as Queen of the academy's annual Valentine Ball and reigned over the dance at the academy on February 8. She was crowned by her escort, Jack Logan, who is president of the academy's Junior Class.

Included in the Queen's attendants was Miss Diane de Rusha, who is also a Lindenwood freshman. Twenty students from the college were guests at the dance.

Lindenwood will be represented at the annual St. Pat's dance at the Missouri School of Mines at Rolla this month. Miss Jeane Sebastian, of Cuba, Mo., president of the Junior Class, has been chosen as one of the Maids of Honor for the dance.

Lindenwood Alumna in Cast of "Apple of His Eye"

When Miss Ellen Ann Schachner, of St. Louis, attended Lindenwood in 1935-37, she had already decided upon the stage as a career. When she returned to the campus for a visit on January 21, her ambition had been realized, for she was appearing at the American Theater in St. Louis that week as a featured member of the cast of "Apple of His Eye," in which Walter Huston is starred. Her classmates, however, might not have recognized her name on the program, for on the stage she is known as Ellen Andrews.

After leaving Lindenwood Miss Schachner spent a year with the Community Playhouse in St. Louis and then moved on to New York. Her stage career has included a role in the New York cast of "Tobacco Road," four summers in repertory casts in summer theaters, and a winter with a stock company at Queensboro, N. Y. One year she was a member of the road cast of "The Man Who Came to Dinner," and last year she had a part in the New York production, "Too Hot For Maneuvers." She has been with Walter Huston since last spring.

Dr. Parkinson to Teach at University of Southern California

Dr. W. W. Parkinson, who joined Lindenwood's faculty as professor of Religion and Philosophy last September after serving as a Navy chaplain during the war, has been appointed to the faculty for the summer session at the University of Southern California in Los Angeles. He will teach two courses, "Organization of the Church for Religious Education" in the Liberal Arts College, and "Community Approach to Religious Education" in the Graduate College.

Valentine Queen



Miss Joyce Nelson, Lindenwood freshman who was chosen as Queen of the Valentine Ball at the Missouri Military Academy.

Southern California Lindenwood Club Has Valentine Luncheon

The Lindenwood Club of Southern California held its February meeting at the home of Miss Helen L. Rakestraw, (1919-20) at 1986 Pepper Drive, Altadena, Cal. Co-hostesses were Mrs. Hans Dierks and Mrs. Lloyd Walker. Thirty members of the club enjoyed a Valentine luncheon. Following the luncheon a business meeting was held and Mrs. Floyd Langworthy, president of the club, gave a short reading from the "Life of Abraham Lincoln." Mrs. Florence Colgan, accompanied by her sister, Miss Rakestraw, gave several vocal selections.

Fletcher McMurry Resigns From Faculty to Enter Business

Fletcher Guy McMurry, instructor in instrumental music at Lindenwood for the last two years, resigned at the end of the first semester to accept a business position in Oklahoma. Mr. "Mac" as he is known on the campus, became associated with Lindenwood in 1931 as an educational counselor, a position he held until he joined the faculty. He has been succeeded on the faculty by Leon Karel, who recently received a Ph. D. degree in music at the University of Iowa.

Mr. McMurry organized the Instrumental Association at Lindenwood and was the conductor of the swing band, known on the campus as "Mac's Merry Maids." He will become state representative in Oklahoma for the Vestal Corporation.

Lindenwood Alumna Is Designer of Fashions for Women

Recently the Women's Club of Cairo, Ill., sponsored a display of new fashions for women designed by Miss Harriet Thistlewood, a former resident of that city and an alumna of Lindenwood College. Miss Thistlewood attended Lindenwood in 1939-41. She completed her preparation for her career at the Parsons School of Design in New York City and was graduated in 1943.

She joined the designing staff of Madame Leolyn in New York and later became an assistant buyer at Hattie Carnegie. In 1945 she set up her own designing studio in New York. She is now studying retail merchandising as an assistant buyer in the college shop at John Wanamaker & Co., in New York..

Dr. Clevenger to Run for Re-election as Mayor

Dr. Homer Clevenger, of Lindenwood's History and Government Department, has announced that he will be a candidate for re-election for another term as Mayor of St. Charles. The election will be held on April 1. Dr. Clevenger was elected to the office two years ago to serve out the unexpired term of the late Mayor Adolph Thro.

This summer Dr. Clevenger will teach at the summer session of the University of Missouri. He will teach courses in American history, including one graduate course.

Mrs. Harriet Houston, Former Principal, Recovers from Fall

Miss Alice I. A. Linnemann, professor emeritus of art, recently received a letter from Mrs. Harriet Baumer Houston, of 1326 Madison Ave., New York City, telling of her recovery from a fractured hip. Mrs. Houston has returned to her home after eight weeks in the hospital. She served as lady principal at Lindenwood in 1902-03.

Headed for Lindenwood



A future Lindenwood girl is Linda Netzer, who posed for this picture when she was 6 months-old. She is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Hellmuth Netzer, of Chicago, Ill. Her mother, who was Ruth Marie Hawerkost, attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

In Hall of Fame



Miss Margaret Kinkade, of Tahlequah, Okla., who has been nominated for the campus Hall of Fame by the Linden Bark. Miss Kinkade, finished her requirements for a degree in February.

Roll Call of Class of 1930

(Continued from Page 4)

positions. In 1939, I went to Pratt, Kan., as county welfare director and met my future husband, Emmett E. Scantlin, the chief of police here. We were married in 1941, and when Caroline arrived in 1943, I quit one job for another. Now I am "Mommie" to an enchanting 3½ year-old who thinks she is ready for Lindenwood now. I have also gone one step further and have two delightful grandchildren, babies of Emmett's two sons. So when not involved with "Winnie - the Pooh" and "Peter Rabbit," there are always new recipes, new bulbs, and new books, as my family, home, flower garden, and books keep me happily occupied."

Helen Culbertson (Mrs. Robert Beste, Jr.), 329 N. Kingshighway, St. Charles, Mo.: "After Lindenwood, I attended Iowa State College and then spent some time in Chicago as a 'career girl.' In December, 1935, I returned to Lindenwood in a slightly different capacity. For three years I served Mr. Motley as his secretary and was then transferred to the Student Guidance Office, where for four years I was secretary to Dr. Schaper. On Thanksgiving Day in 1941, I married Robert Beste of St. Charles, and am now keeping house just three blocks from the campus. Quite often I go back to the college to see old friends and to stroll about the campus-it always seems like home to me there. On January 17 of this year, Bob and I adopted a darling baby girl just ten days old. We have named her Barbara Ann and are thoroughly happy and thrilled caring for her. Some day she will be a Lindenwood girl. Greetings to the class of 1930!"

(To be continued next month)

Lindenwood Alumna Writes of Days of James Boys

A letter to the college from Mrs. Walter N. Halsey, of 2024 Locust St., Omaha, Neb., recalls life at Lindenwood before the turn of the century. Mrs. Halsey, who was Anna Mary McKee, writes that she entered Lindenwood in the 1880s at the age of 15, during the first year of Dr. Irwin's administration. Her brother's death that first fall summoned her to her home and she did not return until the following year.

The trip home, she recalled, was an exciting one. "It was the day after the James boys' train robbery. I traveled over the same route and when we approached the vicinity of the holdup, the conductor warned all the passengers to hide their valuables, as the robbers had not been caught. It was a sensation remembered vividly to this day."

Mrs. Halsey is the widow of Walter N. Halsey, dean of Omaha University. She taught in the Omaha Public Schools until her retirement several years ago.

Mrs. Effie Link Roberts, Former House Mother, Dies

Word was received at Lindenwood of the death of Mrs. Effie Link Roberts on February 17 at her home in Clinton, Ky. Mrs. Roberts served for a number of years as house mother of Ayres Hall. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to all the members of her family.

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Mrs. Harley W. Martin (Joan Emmons, Class of 1946) of 44 Illinois St., Hobart, Ind. writes that she is teaching kindergarten in the Gary, Ind. Public School System. She and another teacher have charge of 120 children a day. Mrs. Martin is pleased with her position and has been asked to come back for the next school year. Mrs. Martin sends her regards to the Future Teachers of America for a successful year and also to the Freshman girls who are just beginning their majors in education.

Mrs. Norwood E. Allen, who was Mary Roush, Class of '37, writes that she and her husband have moved to Xenia, Ohio. Their new address is 403 W. Main St. Their daughter, Susan Elaine, is now 4 years-old.

Mrs. Fred E. Daniels, who was June Locke and attended Lindenwood in 1924-25, has joined her husband, Lieut. Fred E. Daniels, who is stationed in Roth, Germany. Mrs. Daniels left Paducah, Ky., on December 9 and flew to Europe, arriving in Germany on December 13.

Hope of Tomorrow



These attractive youngsters are the children of Dr. and Mrs. E. H. Shuller, of McAlester, Okla. Edward Paul at left, is 11, Eugenia Florence is 4 and John Frederick is 8. Their mother, who was Anita Rudowsky, is a member of the Class of '26.

On February 16, Mrs. Charles F. Lawson, of 732 Interdrive, University City, Mo., and her son Charles F. Lawson, Jr., who is 3, sailed from Seattle for Japan to join Capt. Charles F. Lawson of the United States Army. Mrs. Lawson was Helen Ann Squires and she attended Lindenwood in 1934-36.

A letter from Miss Betty Miller, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-44, tells of her new address which is 1013 West Pine St., Hattiesburg, Miss. She moved there recently with her parents from Pine Bluff, Ark., where she had been secretary to the principal of the Pine Bluff High School.

Mrs. Harry Naylor, who was Kathryn Fox, Class of '36, writes that she, her husband and their son are now living at 404 N. Rodney St., Albuquerque, N. M. Mr. Naylor is completing work for a degree in archaeology at the University of New Mexico.

Dr. Dana Lee Harnagle, who attended Lindenwood in 1936-37, visited on the campus on February 19. Dr. Harnagle is now serving her internship at the City Hospital in St. Louis. Her address is 2916a Palm St., St. Louis.

WHAT LINDENWOOD ALUMNAE ARE DOING

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Mrs. Ida Goss Summers, of 3129 Bond Ave., East St. Louis, Ill., who is remembered at Lindenwood as Ida Beryl Goss, Class of '13, is taking an active part in the campaign of her husband, Col. Iverson B. Summers, for mayor of East St. Louis. Col. Summers, who is a classmate of Gen. Dwight D. Eisenhower, retired from active service in the Army after VJ Day and was nominated in the primary election last month.

Mrs. Earl Solomon, who was Barbara Goldenberg and attended Lindenwood in 1940-42, is now living at 1227 Walnut Ave., Danville, Ill., where her husband, Lieut. Earl Solomon, is a physician assigned to the Veterans Administration.

Miss Margaret "Cotton" Cannon, of Louisville, Ky., a member of the Class of '42, who has her own radio program on Station WGRC in Louisville, recently became secretary of the Little Theater in Louisville.

WEDDINGS

Miss Frances Lucile Lincoln, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Elmer Lewis Lincoln, of Port Arthur, Texas, chose February 22 as the date of her marriage to John Fletcher Cunningham, Jr., at Texarkana, Texas. Mrs. Cunningham attended Lindenwood in 1941-43.

On January 27 at Pacific, Mo., Miss June Goran, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Warren Wilson Goran, of Pacific, and a member of the Class of '41, was married to Thomas Franklin Du Lany.

Miss Marilo Lotts, of Chicago, Ill., who attended Lindenwood in 1940-41, was married to James Robertson Ward on January 4 in Chicago.

A December bride was Miss Mary Jean Lauvetz, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. J. F. Lauvetz, of Wahoo, Neb. Miss Lauvetz, who attended Lindenwood in 1937-39, chose December 18 as the date of her marriage to Edward Gunnar Hart at Denver, Colo.

Another January bride was Miss La Wanda Donez Foulston, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Sidney L. Foulston, of Wichita, Kan. Miss Foulston, who attended Lindenwood in 1940-41, chose January 24 as the date of her marriage to Guy S. Guthrie in Wichita. Mr. and Mrs. Guthrie are now at home at 2002 E. Kellogg St., Wichita.

Lindenwood Boy



Douglas Atterberg posed for this picture for the Christmas card of his parents, Mr. and Mrs. Keith Atterberg, of Keokuk, Iowa. His mother was Gracia Lou Arnold and she attended Lindenwood in 1935-37.

Miss Helen Krasner, of Vincennes, Ind., who attended Lindenwood in 1945-46, chose December 29 as the date of her marriage to Barney Deutch in St. Louis. Miss Minnette Lehrman, of Tulsa, Okla., who was her roommate last year, was the Maid of Honor. Mr. and Mrs. Deutch are now at home at 2107 S. Grand Blvd., St. Louis.

A February bride was Miss Keltah Cofer Long, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William Strother Long, of Elizabethtown, Ky. Miss Long, who finished the requirements for her degree in January, chose February 1 as the date of her marriage to William Joseph Belanger in St. Charles.

On February 8 at Portland, Ore., Miss Ruth Faucett, daughter of Mrs. Glenn E. Faucett, of Gresham, Ore., and a member of the Class of '41, was married to Dr. Robert W. Hanf.

Mr. and Mrs. Lewis H. Lehman, of Chicago, Ill., have announced the engagement of their daughter. Miss Dorothy Elizabeth Lehman to Robert L. Geist, of Los Angeles, Calif. Miss Lehman attended Lindenwood in 1943-45.

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

WEDDINGS

A January bride was Miss Margaret Elberta Greer, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. H. E. Greer, of Hazard, Ky. Miss Greer, who is a member of the Class of '43, chose January 22 as the date of her marriage to Raymond Charles Strobel at the home of her parents.

On December 21 at Nowata, Okla., Miss Mary Jean Cory, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Edward Heman Cory, of Durango, Colo., became the bride of Robert Sedgewick Beck. Mrs. Beck attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

Miss Jeane Kathleen Kenitz, daughter of Mr. H. E. Kenitz, of Oak Park, Ill., who attended Lindenwood in 1939-41, was married on August 31 to Robert Lee Dean. They are now at home at 443½ W. Cook St., Springfield, Ill.

Miss Ann Sickler, of Lee Summit, Mo., who attended Lindenwood in 1944-45, chose August 2 as the date of her marriage to Capt. John H. Crowe, Jr. They are now at home at 218 Hunter St., Charleston, Mo.

On October 26 at Holdenville, Okla., Miss Lulu Vee Whiteley, daughter of Mrs. William R. Whiteley, of Holdenville, was married to Allison Thomas Forson. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1934-36. Her sister, Miss Mary Louise Whiteley, who also attended Lindenwood, was her Maid of Honor. Mr. and Mrs. Forson are now at home at 314 W. Jackson St., McAlester, Okla.

December 20 was the date selected by Miss Suzanne Beardon Hixon, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Hubert Connell Hixon, of Ash Grove, Mo., for her marriage to Robert Jackson Hughes at Ash Grove. Mrs. Hughes attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

BIRTHS

A son, who has been named James Riley, was born on January 23 to Mr. and Mrs. John A. Johnson, of 373 N. Park St., Cape Girardeau, Mo. Mrs. Johnson, who was Patricia Matthews, attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

Judith Amy is the name chosen for the daughter born to Mr. and Mrs. Ross Anderson, of 836 W. North St., Kalamazoo, Mich., on January 27. Mrs. Anderson was Martha Barshfield and she attended Lindenwood in 1943-44. Headed for Lindenwood



A future Lindenwood student is Janet Lee, who is the daughter of Mrs. Kathryn McClure Pratt, of 5908 Pennswood Ave., Bellflower, Galif. Mrs. Pratt, who was Kathryn McClure and attended Lindenwood in 1930-31, is society editor of the Bellflower Herald-Enterprise. Janet Lee is 12 and posed for this picture with Kenneth Jones, a neighbor.

A son, who has been named Crawford Earle, was born on January 21 to Mr. and Mrs. Crawford Frederick, of 4408 E. Fourteenth Place, Tulsa, Okla. Mrs. Frederick was Twilla Lee Barnes and she attended Lindenwood in 1941-42.

Sharalyn is the name selected for the daughter born to Mr. and Mrs. Oliver Sweitzer, of 202 N. Higby St., Jackson, Mich., on September 14. Mrs. Sweitzer, who was Constance Schwarzkopf, attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

Headed for Lindenwood is Barbara Dale, who was born on February 3 to Major and Mrs. Frederick R. Krug, of 4835 Keswick Road, Baltimore, Md. Mrs. Krug, who was Celeste Karlstad, attended Lindenwood in 1938-40.

Allan Gary is the name chosen for the son born on November 20 to Mr. and Mrs. Harold C. Gauger, of 7342 Ahern Ave., University City, Mo. Mrs. Gauger, who was June Van Winkle, attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

BIRTHS

Martha Jane is the name chosen for the daughter born on December 26 to Mr. and Mrs. Melvin Frank Griffin, of 55 Roycroft Ave., Long Beach, Calif. Marth Jane's mother, who was Virginia Heinrich, attended Lindenwood in 1924-26.

A son, who has been named Thomas Michael, was born on November 27 to Mr. and Mrs. R. E. Gengler, of 623 North St., Lafayette, Ind. Mrs. Gengler, who was Jane Thomas, attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

A son, who has been named Winfield Reynolds, was born on January 5 to Mr. and Mrs. W. Winfield Crawford, of 5425 N. Kenmore St., Chicago, Ill. Mrs. Crawford, who was Dixie Dene Burnham, is a member of the Class of '44.

Jane Elizabeth is the name chosen for the daughter born on January 6 to Mr. and Mrs. E. Preston Calvert, of 916 Pine St., Michigan City, Ind. Jane has a sister, Nancy Ann, who is 7. Their mother was Eloise Worthington and she attended Lindenwood in 1933-34.

A son, who has been named Thomas Ellis Skeel, Jr., was born on September 2 to Mr. and Mrs. Thomas E. Skeel, of 3109 Chadbourne Road, Shaker Heights, Ohio. Mrs. Skeel, who was Jane Henss, is a member of the Class of '42.

Robert Owen is the name selected for the son born on January 16 to Mr. and Mrs. Erwin Bentz, of 500 W. Jefferson St., Washington, Ind. Mrs. Bentz was Dorothy Straight and attended Lindenwood in 1933-35.

A daughter, who has been named Mary Gail, was born on January 21 to Mr. and Mrs. Edward C. Mees, of 28 E. Ulm Pl., Hinsdale, Ill. Mrs. Mees, who was Margaret Dodge, attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

William Kenneth is the name chosen for the son born on November 24 to Lieut. and Mrs. William H. Westray, of 28 Fessenden Rd., Arlington, Mass. It is their third child. Mrs. Westray, who was Margaret C. Sandoe, is a member of the Class of '41.

Another future Lindenwood student is Sandra Leigh, who was born on January 22 to Mr. and Mrs. A. F. Hart, of 3103 White Ave., Baltimore, Md. Sandra has two brothers, Michael, 5, and Patrick, 3. Their mother was Gwen Payne, Class of '39.

A son, who has been named John Marshali Magner, II, was born on January 9 to Mr. and Mrs. John M. Magner, of 516 Bacon Ave., Webster Groves, Mo. Mrs. Magner, who was Ernestine Thro, is a member of the Class of '36.

A future Lindenwood girl is Virginia Ann, who was born on December 20 to Mr. and Mrs. Richard M. Doudna, of 2607 Whitewood St., Ann Arbor, Mich. Mrs. Doudna was Virginia Donovan and she is a member of the Class of '44.

Charles Samuel is the name chosen for the son born to Mr. and Mrs. Keith P. Green, of 1222 Cherry St., Winfield, Kan. Mrs. Green, who was Frances Aldine Elliott, attended Lindenwood in 1927-29.

A daughter, who has been named Karen Aline, was born on December 28 to Mr. and Mrs. J. C. Hungerford, of 4 Phinn Ave., Binghampton, New York. Mrs. Hungerford, who was Dorothy Thornburg, attended Lindenwood in 1941-42.

Mr. and Mrs. James R. King, Jr., of 110½ N. Estelle St., Houston, Texas, announce the birth of a son, who has been named James Linsley, on January 4. Mrs. King was Barbara Gray and attended Lindenwood in 1940-42.

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. George W. Holyoke, of Lincoln, Nebr., on January 7 after an illness of several months. Mrs. Holyoke, who was Virginia Mae Horner, attended Lindenwood in 1936-38. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to her sister, Mrs. W. W. Radcliffe, of Lincoln, (Zora Horner, 1935-38), to her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Walter L. Horner and to her husband.

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sympathy to Miss Lorraine Robie, of Springfield, Ill., a member of the Class of '31, whose mother, Mrs. Lora H. Robie, of Springfield, died in January following a lengthy illness.

With deep regret we record the death of Miss Malen Burnett in Corpus Christi, Texas on February 2. Miss Burnett was a member of the Class of 1897, and after four years of study abroad returned to Lindenwood as a member of the music faculty. Later she moved to Walla Walla, Wash., where she established the school now known as the Hanna-Burnett Music School. Lindenwood's deepest sympathy is extended to her brother, Mr. C. R. Burnett, of Richmond, Va.